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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

Minutes 

MEETING 1

September 5, 2013 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:05 p.m. 

2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Approved with the amendment to include item 8.2, the first reading of a resolution in regard to CSU President Searches, introduced by Academic Senator Norbert Schürer.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES


3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of May 09 (Organizational Meeting): Approved by unanimous consent. 

3.2 Academic Senate Minutes of May 09 (Final Meeting of the 2012-13 Academic Senate): Approved by unanimous consent. 

4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee

4.1.1 Announcements 


· All new and returning Academic Senators as well as voting and non-voting Deans introduced themselves; the members of the 2013-1014 Executive Committee of the Academic Senate were recognized by Chair O’Connor; Senator Fradella was introduced as the Senate’s parliamentarian.

· Dean Joshee introduced the new Associate Dean and Executive Director for the Center of International Education, Terrence Graham.

· Senate procedures were detailed by Chair O’Connor, including the use of “clickers” for instant voting. 

· ASI President John Haberstroh announced a variety of “Week of Welcome” activities. Additionally, beginning on Wednesday, September 11, the Farmer’s Market on campus will take place every other Wednesday from 10 a.m. - 3 p.m. in front of the Student Recreation and Wellness Center.

· The due date for Presidential Search Committee nominations from the CSULB faculty is September 6, at 12 p.m. Electronic elections will take place the following week. 

· The Accessible Instructional Materials Center (AIM), located in the AS Building, will have a formal grand opening on September 19, from 11 a.m. – 1 p.m. Faculty members can take their teaching materials to the AIM Center to receive assistance with making course documents accessible to all students

· The 2013 Academic Senate Retreat is scheduled for October 31, from 2:00 p.m. – 5:00 p.m. at the Pointe. 

4.2 Nominating Committee Report: None

4.3 Council Reports:
4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Academic Senate Consent Calendar: None

5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None

6. SPECIAL ORDERS

6.1 Report: Interim President Don Para (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20 p.m.)

· Don Para introduced himself in his new role as Interim President of the university and recognized his leadership team: the VP of Administration and Finance Mary Stephens, the VP of University Relations and Development Andrea Taylor, the Interim VP of Student Services Mary Ann Takemoto, and the Interim Provost David Dowell.

· Update on the CSULB President Search: The search for a new CSULB president is the responsibility of the Board of Trustees (BOT). The BOT members that constitute the search and selection committee have been identified: Roberta Achtenberg will serve as Chair of the committee; Bob Linscheid; Margaret Fortune, and Lupe Garcia are also members. The Advisory Committee to the BOT Search Committee, which will be comprised of members of the CSULB campus, has not yet been fully constituted. Two faculty members and one staff member from the campus will be elected by their respective campus constituents. A forum is scheduled for September 30, in which the BOT Committee for the Selection of the President will receive input from the campus community in regard to the kind of qualities needed in the next CSULB president. The exact time of the forum is to be announced. 

· New Financial Aid Bill: This is an open-ended bill with no set expiration date. The bill is tied to money-market rates as well as the costs of the Federal Government borrowing money, which means that rates will increase if the economy improves in the future.
· In California, Proposition 30 passed, which allows our campus to have the most stable budget in years. 

· For the first time, Dream Act students are eligible to apply for Cal Grants.

· The new budget allowed for a modest 1.34% pay increase for full-time faculty.

· A New Leadership Institute is being established at CSULB and will hopefully continue for years to come. A cohort will be selected this fall semester and another cohort next year. You may consult the program’s website for additional information: http://www.csulb.edu/sites/leadershipfellows/
· Emergency preparedness: Our campus is looking at different processes to prepare for a crisis situation such as an earthquake or an active shooter. In the first week of August, an active shooter drill took place in collaboration with the Long Beach police and fire departments. This drill was considered a success, but also helped identify issues that need improvement. In the afternoon of the day of the drill, a non-simulated active shooter situation arose when someone mistook a person’s cell phone for a gun and alerted authorities.
· Safety Week will take place during the week of October 13th.

· LA 2, 3, and 4 construction will take longer than expected, but the building upgrade will now result in a substantial number of LA classrooms being transformed into “smart rooms” with new, state-of-the-art technology. 

· Alumni Center: A generous gift was received from an Alumnus last spring and is intended for the development of an Alumni Center near the Pyramid. Fundraising will be focused this year to help raise money for the center. 
Questions: Senator Chun cited President Obama’s recommendation at his press conference on January 16, 2013, in which he recommended that all (a) all schools have a written emergency response plan; and (b) drill their students and staff on these plans.  Senator Chun asked President Para if CSULB would be conducting campus-wide active shooter drills that include students, faculty, and staff as well as law enforcement, as recommended by President Obama.  She added that Pomona College and K-12 schools routinely conduct such campus-wide drills involving all personnel and students.  . When asked if CSULB planned to involve the whole campus in such an emergency preparedness exercise, President Para pointed to a video that was widely distributed on campus about how to deal with active shooter situations. Although he is pleased with the progress the campus has made so far, he also insisted that the campus will make every effort to continue streamlining the response process. Police Chief Fernando Solorzano and the Emergency Preparedness Director Jonathan Rosene are happy to visit individual units on campus and talk about safety procedures based on the various units’ individual environments. You may contact the Emergency Preparedness Team if you have further questions in this regard.   

6.2 Report: CFA, Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:40 p.m.)

· Modest raises were approved for faculty. 

· Staff and other unions associated with the CSU are currently bargaining for raises as well.

· A CFA concern is that faculty understand that successor bargaining will probably involve the CSU demanding increases in pay to cover the rising cost of health benefits. 

· A bargaining team member will visit the campus during the beginning of October to hold a discussion with CSULB faculty members about their concerns. A message will be sent out announcing the time and place of staid visit.  

· Health care concerns: Faculty will be paying more out of pocket for health insurance due to the overall increase in health care costs. CFA wants to make sure faculty are aware of this fact and it encourages employees to compare health care premiums and benefits during the open-period in October.
· Although our campus currently has a stable budget, we must anticipate and prepare for the future when the provisions of Proposition 30 end in 2018. Continued funding of higher education will depend upon the state of the economy and the California legislators’ decisions regarding prison reforms. Meanwhile, the CSULB administration prioritizes increased investment in infrastructure and faculty development.

· The Strategic Planning meeting included discussions about faculty concerns in regard to staff, the lack of raises, and workload. 

· VP Dowell was asked to provide more information regarding AB 94.

6.3 Report: Provost Dowell (TIME CERTAIN: 2:45 p.m.)

· Convocation: A performance of CSULB’s vocal jazz ensemble “Pacific Standard Time” marked the opening of this year’s Convocation ceremony. Downbeat Magazine recognized the music group as the best college vocal team in the United States for the last three years in a row. Interestingly, these wins occurred during CSULB’s worst budget times in recent history, which speaks greatly to this team and the level of resilience and commitment to student success on our campus.

· CSULB accomplishments: We are ranked fourth in News and World Report and continue to be recognized as a “best value” university by Princeton Review. We are labeled military friendly and were recognized as the 7th safest campus nationally; we are fifth in the number of freshman applicants, and this includes all 4,000+ universities in the US. Students graduate from our university with the least amount of loan debt. Diversity on our campus has increased, SAT scores are level, and graduation rates continue to rise. 

· We now have a stable budget. The governor has provided a budget increase and hope is high that he follows through in future years as well. We have not fully restored the budgetary loss we have had in the past three years, but we are now in a solid financial position. 

· This fall, CSULB hired thirty-four new outstanding tenure-track faculty. An increase in the number of faculty hires for next fall is expected. 

· RSCA was allocated $400,000 due to an increase in funds. This brings us back to our highest investment in research and scholarly and creative activity at CSULB. 

· We will continue to fund the incentives for multi-disciplinary external grants. The environment for external funding is getting more difficult with the effects of the Federal Sequestration.

· Emergency Preparation ideas include conducting training with many individual campus units from department faculty to Chairs and College Deans.

· Safety Week: Among other safety and health-related activities, there will be a demonstration of exercises for the campus to practice in case we were to encounter an active shooter situation. This demo will take place on October 16 from 10 a.m. – 12 p.m. 

· LA 2-4 upgrades: The Provost thanked Mary Stephens and David Salazar, his staff, Mike Blazey, and Leslie Kennedy for playing a big role in the building improvements.  The project required a complete electrical remodel of the buildings to incorporate high technological improvements in 23 classrooms. While the upgrade far exceeded the projected costs of the building renovations, the gain in smart room capacity is considered an overall great investment.

· CSULB received $1.6 million from the Chancellor’s Office for a variety of new student success initiatives. As an example for such an initiative, the Provost mentioned the efforts to redesign eleven critical gateway courses, which currently have high failing rates. Another new program is geared towards involving struggling students in undergraduate research with faculty mentors. The program will be led by Angela Locks. The campus will soon start to recruit faculty to participate in this effort. The Provost thanked Terre Allen, the Deans, and Department Chairs for their role in coordinating and supporting the submission of successful funding proposals in late spring.  

· Electronic Advising: A new system to facilitate the logistics of advising will soon be installed on campus. The system will not replace advisors but it will assist advisors and students to communicate advising-related issues more effectively.
· David Salazar found a donor to fund high technological improvements in the AS building. So far, the campus has only four interactive, high tech classrooms.
· Task Forces on Technology: Provost Dowell established two task forces to help him make decisions regarding course redesign and broader strategy issues when dealing with implementing technological advances at CSULB. 

· CSULB’s admissions practices have changed dramatically over the past two years as a result of which the institution has more control over student admission and can plan more effectively. 

· AB 94: A bill signed in to law this summer requiring CSU’s to report on a performance matrix. Since CSULB has been working on performance measures for years already, our campus is well-positioned to meet the requirements of the new bill. 

6.4 Report: Financial Aid & Legislative Initiatives, Tom Enders and Nick Valdivia (TIME CERTAIN: 3:00 p.m.)

A Power Point presentation is available in the Academic Senate website. 

Link:

http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: None

8. NEW BUSINESS
8.1 Proposal: Academic Centers and Institutes: Policy on Formation and Review (AS-904-12/FPPC/EC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:20 p.m.)

Prior Chair of FPPC Carl Fisher and Interim Director of Research and External Support Zed Mason introduced this proposal. A PowerPoint presentation may be found on the Academic Senate Website:

Link:

http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
Questions for information purposes only:

Senator Schürer asked what would happen to the endowment money of a Center once the Center was terminated. Director Mason replied that the document did not specify how residual funds would be handled once the status of a Center changed. The President, Provost, or a designee would handle the funds at their discretion. VP Stephens clarified that if funds have restrictions because the donor earmarked them for a particular purpose only, then these restrictions would be followed. The Chair of the Graziadio Center for Italian Studies, Clorinda Donato, recommended adding wording to the policy that includes this clarification as well as the distinction between a Center and an Institute. 
8.2 Resolution: Presidential Search. 
Senator Schürer requested adding this item to the agenda. The Academic Senate unanimously approved. 

Senator Schürer explained that, historically, an open forum was scheduled on campus as part of the interview process where the finalists for the position of president could answer questions and interact with staff and faculty. In 2011, the Board of Trustees decided to change the process and make it confidential. Senator Schürer then described the contents of his proposed resolution. He also addressed three possible objections toward this resolution before providing arguments in favor of his resolution: 1. The document may be considered combative by some, 2. An open search on the finalist level will lead to fewer applicants. 3. Transparency already exists because an Advisory Committee was constituted on campus and will provide feedback to the BOT Presidential Search and Selection Committee. Senator Schürer insisted that his resolution was not combative, but a call for following a transparent process that also demonstrates a final candidate’s necessary commitment to his/her new workplace. He also stated that there was no evidence for the claim that an open search would result in fewer qualified applicants. While he appreciates the constitution of an Advisory Committee, he does not feel that such a committee is an accurate representation of the entire campus.
Questions/ Comments:

Senator Comfort demonstrated support towards this resolution as she feels transparency is necessary. 

To answer Senator Colburn’s question, this document may be amended if the changes are deemed “friendly”.  
To answer Senator Jensen’s question, the current presidential search process is not public.  

Senator Brocato asked if this resolution will make a difference in the way the Board of Trustees handles the searches. This resolution is non-binding and is simply a message from our campus requesting a change to the presidential search practices. 

Senator Soni answered Senator Pickett’s question indicating that the current process was adopted two years ago and approved by the Board of Trustees when candidates requested more privacy during the recruitment process. 

To answer Senator Frear’s question, the presidential search Advisory Committee is completely confidential. 

9. ADJOURNMENT
: 3:58 p.m.



